ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 38

From John Hoffmann

November 07, 2009

BIG CUTS COMING:  Having attended the last Finance Commission meeting on 11/3 and reviewed the handout from the October 30 meeting, Mayor Dalton’s 2010 budget has some drastic cuts.  The revenue of past years has vanished and large cuts are in the budget that was recommended by the commission to go to the Board of Aldermen for approval. 

All this last year I have been cautioning against special projects such as beautification grants.  Another example would be placing a brick sidewalk on the freshly poured concrete walk around the side of the Longview farmhouse because it looks nicer. The concrete walk would have been fine…because we all knew things would be very tight in 2010, but NOOOOOOOO we had to go with the high dollar brick on top of the concrete.   It would have been nice to save some dollars this year knowing full well that 2010 would be a killer year.  So we are looking at a $5.6 million drop in 2010 from the 2009 budget.

Here are some of the proposed cuts:

FIRE AND ICE…The mayor likes to claim how this is one of the events that proves Town and Country is a community.  After axing this from the budget, Mayor Dalton has indicated he should be able to get local businesses to pony up the money for the fireworks.  He might want to avoid Straub’s (serious money problems thanks to the Ellisville store’s failure) and Energizer (that just announced a 63% reduction in profits).  

ELIMINATE BRANCH CHIPPING:  Stop saving up branches for next September because they are not getting picked up.  Here is a program that benefits all the residents in town unlike the beautification grants.

TOWN AND COUNTRY SYMPHONY:  The annual $10,000 grant is no more.  About time!  We knew what was facing us in 2010 and just gave them $10,000 a month ago.  Now the T&C Symphony can start trying to sell naming rights to some other town that enjoys occasionally off-key classical music.

FALL FESTIVAL:  This year the mayor announced after the 3-hour Fall Festival that if anybody doubts that there is a sense of community in T&C they are living in a cave.  All right everyone it is time to adjust the loin clothes and crawl back into the caves.  

I have said it before and will likely say it again…in a city that is in three different school districts with four different public high schools and a half dozen private high schools in the city or within a mile of the city plus four different zip codes you are never going to have any sense of community like Webster or Kirkwood.

LONGVIEW PARK POND MAINTENANCE:  The Finance Commission is recommending we don’t spend $94,000 in 2010 to dredge the Longview Park pond.  This eventually gets to be a penny wise pound foolish trade off.  We can put off the dredging for a year or maybe two years, but then the damage caused by the silt buildup will cost us more in dredging and water damage repair costs. 

SIDEWALK TO CHURCHILL SCHOOL FOR OVERFLOW MUNICIPAL COURT  PARKING:  Here is the story…our police write so many tickets on the interstates that we don’t have enough parking spaces for all the defendants on court night at Municipal Court. We were having the traffic violators we cited park illegally on the service road in front of city hall.  Kind of ironic, isn’t it?  Then we took down the no parking signs on the service road. But it is still very dangerous having people park on a dark service road with a 45 MPH speed limit. We signed an agreement with the Berra family that is building three homes as a family compound behind city hall and Churchill School.  The deal was the city gave the Berra family a small strip of land, Berra agreed to build a sidewalk connecting the city hall parking lot and the school parking lot.  This was so people going to court could safely park at the school and walk to the city hall out of harm’s way.  In return the school could use the city hall lot on weekends for overflow events. 

Instead of pushing this to get done, it is on a list to kill because it will cost us $25,000 in lighting installation costs.  

Come on…don’t we want to make sure the people walking into city hall to pay over $1.3 million in traffic fines have a safe place to park?  Hard to get that revenue (fines) out of their wallets if we don’t have a place for them to park.    

BEAUTIFICATION GRANTS:  People will have to start paying to fix up their subdivision entrance with their own money, these grants are eliminated.  

PUBLIC RELATIONS AND GREEN TEAM COMMISSIONS:  You might as well add the Arts Commission also…will be unfunded.  I have been bringing up this subject for 18 months.  The mayor had no business creating new commissions and keeping some of the commissions that are there just to enlarge his base of support, knowing this deficient was coming.  Why give these commissions a mandate and then have them unfunded?  Or why give them funding when we are eliminating branch pick up and laying off employees?  I question if there was ever a big need for them.

STAFF REDUCTIONS/ADJUSTMENTS:  This has not been spelled out yet.  I am interested to find out which jobs are gone. The mayor’s budget hopes to reduce $424,243 in staff costs.   

ROAD PROJECTS:  Road Reconstruction and Concrete Slab replacement has been eliminated for 2010.  This is another “gotcha” area.  You put off these types of projects for too long the expense begins to skyrocket.  

DEER MANAGEMENT:  Whoa Nelly!  The deer experts have talked about how once you start a deer management program it is vital to continue it until you reach your goal for a reduced deer population and then still have a program intact for control every two or three years.  This year we are shooting 100 deer and giving hysterectomies to another 75 or so.  This will not reduce the deer population and will in fact only reduce the increase of the population in the spring of 2010. 

Now they plan to only spend $10,000 in 2010 to study the effects of the 2009 deer control effort and not actually do anything to reduce the herd in 2010.  What is the point?  Suddenly the deer lovers have a point.  Why kill 100 deer if in the next year we simply allow the deer herd to grow unchecked? 

If deer control is a public safety issue we should reduce the program, eliminate the hysterectomies and continue the sharpshooting in 2010 using $75,000 instead of the $150,000-plus we spent this year. Not spend $10,000 to analyze what we did for more than $150,000 in 2009.

HERE ARE THE CURRENT PROJECTIONS:  The finance department is estimating a 26.5% drop in sales tax revenue, from $3.04 million to $2.23 million. So far this year Town and Country residents have not been buying new cars.  Our estimated sales tax revue in 2009 from residents buying new cars is off 28%.  For some reason the finance department is expecting it will go up 2% in 2010.  (Oh the humanity!  Residents having to drive four and five year old Acuras and BMWs!)    

We will be losing 71% in telecommunication fees and $649,000 in telephone gross receipts. This is due to a unique situation concerning a DOR assignment of telephone gross receipt taxes. 

The finance department’s rosy picture is a drop of 14.31% in general revenue, and 14.2 % in overall revenue from 2009 to 2010. The difference between the revenue in 2009 to 2010 is $1,984,300. I think our revenue projections may be optimistic. 

Our projected 2009 budget was for $17,942,013 on revenue of $13,935.470.  The mayor elected to spend off our reserves instead of having a balanced budget.  Now this year we need every nickel we can get we continue to spend off our reserves.   

YIKES!  The 2010 budget is for $12,799,165 on total revenue of $11,951,170 (which is $2 million less than in 2009 for a difference of $1.9 million from year to year).     Reserves should be for emergencies, like flooding, tornado hitting the city, ice storms or other disasters.   

COMMENTS:  Here are some of the comments I noted at the last Finance Commission meeting:

“I don’t want to leave an impression these are short term cuts”…Commissioner Don Olson

“If we don’t reduce spending now, we are going to be criticized if we re-introduce the property tax.”…Commissioner John Russon.

PROPERTY TAX RECOMMENDATION:  The Finance Commission has recommended the consideration of reinstating a city property tax.  There was discussion of holding public hearings on the matter in front of the Finance Commission in 2010 before their recommendation. Of course there would an additional public hearing before the Board of Aldermen.  

Included in the property tax talk was the mention of also reinstating the business property tax.  Another mention was then made of lowering our business license and fee rates if the business property tax returns. 

THE CRYING GAME:   When the discussion of business license fees came up Finance Director Betty Cotner mentioned that “you should be here when the owner of McDonald’s cries at my desk every year when paying for her license.”

Then a commissioner made the comment, “She is making a lot of money at McDonalds.”

The owner of the McDonald’s on Woods Mill Road near Clayton Road141 is Colleen Schoendienst.  She is the daughter of the late Mary Schoendienst and former Cardinal star second baseman, manager and current coach Red Schoendienst.  I don’t know about you, but I remember when Colleen and her mom sang the anthem on opening day and at World Series games. We didn’t need any recording stars, we had the Schoendiensts.   

Contrary to the commissioner’s comment, by being the owner of a single McDonald’s franchise does not automatically make one rich beyond their wildest dreams.  When you are selling $1 sandwiches at a loss hoping the buyer will add a soft drink or fries, you are not exactly in high cotton. 

Here is what Colleen is complaining about.  While not having a city business property tax is great for the property owner it does not help the small business person if they don’t own the property.  In the case of Colleen she owns the franchise, but rents the building from McDonald’s. This is the same case for most small business people in T&C.  While the landlord gets a tax break, the business person is stuck paying a huge license fee.

Our license fee is up to four times higher than neighboring cities. That would be okay if all the small business people get a rent break from their landlord who is not paying a city property tax.  But we know that is not happening in many cases.  

So the big developer and shopping center owner is getting a break from Town and Country but the small business person is getting screwed. Perhaps this is the West County way…the rich get richer while the little guy pays through the nose, but that is not the way it is should to be, especially if you want a healthy business community. 

It would be much fairer to reinstate the business property tax in 2010 and reduce the license fees.          

John Copeland, wearing his city administrator hat, makes a valid observation that we should be better diversified with our revenue flow.  Meaning that we should have a business property tax, which is much more stable than depending on license fees bases on gross sales.  He makes sense, but the Mayor loves saying under his administration we have not had any property taxes.    

THEY ARE BACK:  In 2006 when Mayor Jon Dalton convinced his former lobbying clients, the West County EMS & Fire Protection District, to take their attempt to annex the city and raise everyone’s property tax by 80-cents on the $100 assessed valuation, off the ballot, he promised the matter would be back. Well, IT’S BACK!

The fire/EMS contract is up at the end of 2010 and Mr. Dalton let slip at the finance meeting that the fire district would like to institute a “Fire District” sales tax in Town and Country which might lower what we would pay for the new fire contract. 

Apparently the mayor thinks a tax is not a tax as long as it is not a residential property tax.  I have news for him…a tax is a tax.  I shop at Schnuckendroffs, Target, Whole Foods, Home Deport, Office Max…I don’t want to pay a lousy fire tax and I am tired of seeing sales tax rates I pay inch toward the 10% mark. 

If we have salary freezes and are laying off employees it would be in the best interest of the fire district to give us a reasonable fire contract.  The mayor likes to claim I do not know what I am talking when I say this, but over a five-year period it would cost us less to run our own fire department than to contract with the fire district.        

POLICE COMMISSION…:SCREWING THINGS UP:   The Police Commission meeting was relatively short on Tuesday October 20.  The only item on the agenda was the Inattentive Driving Bill.

Two weeks earlier the city attorney, Steve Garrett, prosecutor Keith Chueng, Police Capt. Gary Hoelzer, myself and police commission member Don Larsen met at the city hall.  The meeting was described as a subcommittee of the police commission.  

Every commissioner was invited and only Don showed up. Then he was out of town for the regular police commission meeting.

At the one-man subcommittee meeting, the city attorney and prosecutor agreed to wording that they and I were comfortable with that would allow police officer to use the ordinance if they saw a violation and to be able to use it while investigating an accident.  Suddenly the Police Commission went from being against my bill to now favoring it. 

At the regular Police Commission the recommendation to pass the Inattentive Driving Bill passed unanimously.  However at the last minute it was altered.   

Capt. Gary Hoelzer and Keith Chueng added the entire Missouri Statute concerning the Under 21 Texting Ban.  I am completely against this.  By state law I do not think they can enact any ordinance concerning cell phones or texting. 

Secondly it muddies the water.  The beauty of the bill is that it does not mention phones or texting.  It simply says you have to pay attention while you drive.  In other words Hoelzer and Chueng have ruined the simplicity of the bill.   Also it makes it difficult to write a citation to a person driving without using hands on the wheel and no eyes on the road while they are texting or dialing a phone   

Now with the second part of the bill, a violator could claim they are over 21 and cannot be prosecuted, when they were actually cited what not paying attention. 

Finally legislators introduce and normally write and sponsor bills while staff assists them.  Here our prosecutor and a police officer have taken over the job of an elected official.   

HEY LAWYERS HAVE TO EAT TOO:  With the only agenda item addressed  several commissioners decided to ask about the Post-Dispatch article on our city prosecutor and city judge’s lack of any desire to convict drunk drivers.  

I was amazed that half the people in room were unaware of the article.    

Chairwoman Nancy Avioli said she thought the article was unfair.  Not inaccurate mind you, just unfair.  She added that the same things reported going on in T&C court goes on in most Municipal Courts.  She continued that if the city didn’t give special reductions they could not hold all the trials. 

Then Police Commissioner Allen Allred, a Republican State Committeeman (nothing like keeping politics out of policing) commented that without the deals for reduced sentences working attorneys would lose business and it would have an adverse affect on a number of lawyers. (I am not making this stuff up!)

I finally piped up that if we wanted to do something about DWIs we would hire a second prosecutor and hold a second night of trials.  Being afraid of holding trials is a lame excuse for not prosecuting DWIs.

AWARDS FOR A 13% CONVICTION RATE:  Town and Country keeps getting awards for all the DWI arrests the local police make…but a 13% conviction rate (a conviction that actually is not suspended and remains on the drunk driver’s record) is sad. Even sadder is that a lousy 13% real conviction rate is the average conviction rate for St. Louis County Muni Courts. 

Members asked if an ordinance could be passed to require the judge and prosecutor to stop giving suspended imposition of sentences to drunk drivers.  Steve Garrett has issued an opinion that we cannot.  Alan Allred stated that it was up to the mayor and the board of aldermen to tell the prosecutor and judge what is expected of them and to fire them if they did not like way they handled DWI cases.  He makes a good point.  I do not see that happening anytime soon, but I am in favor of sending a message. 

$50 A PLATE TO GIVE MODOT AN AWARD:  I just got an invitation to the Progress 64 West 22nd Annual Excellence in Community Development Awards Lunch Banquet.  The winner this year is MoDot…No I don’t think I will be dropping $50 a plate to attend.  

SPEAKING OF NOT SO FREE LUNCHES:  If we are going to be laying off city employees and making other cuts I think it is time we quit paying $25 a person for aldermen and city officials to attend Frontenac-Town and Country Chamber of Commerce Meetings.         

TRASH TALK:  The big Sanders Trash Haulers went out of business on June 1.  Now the smaller Sanders Hauling Company is closing. The smaller family run company has experienced three deaths of workers the last four months. That has created both labor and emotional hardships on the company. 

I spoke with the manager of Sanders Suzanne Creamer on Friday and she said she decided to cease all operations after having two of her brother/partners die and the death of another employee. 

“It was too much for us.  All of us were out there trying to catch up, but we couldn’t.  We had to address these deaths and I know people want their trash picked up. Chuck at Meridian called and offered to help us.  I made the decision last week to send out the letters saying we were going out of business. I have had residents call me crying because after 30 years we were like part of the family,” Suzanne told me.  

Here is an e-mail I recently received from Public Works Director Craig Wilde:

Date: 
Wednesday, November 4, 2009 8:01 AM 

From: 
Wilde, Craig <WildeCJ@town-and-country.org> 



To: 
Dalton, Mayor Jon <daltonjf@town-and-country.org>, Wright, Ald. Lynn <jlmswright@aol.com>, Avioli, Ald Nancy M <michaelavioli@sbcglobal.net>, Hoffmann, Ald. John W <johnhoffmann@charter.net>, Welby, Ald. Tim J. <tjwelby@sbcglobal.net>, Fons, Ald Stephen R. <steve.fons@att.net>, Meyland-Smith, Ald Frederick <meyland@sbcglobal.net>, karneyda@town-and-country.org, Behnen, Ald Phil J <pbehnen@sbcglobal.net> 



Cc: 
Chrisman, Kim <chrismank@town-and-country.org>, Kaufman, Diana R. <KaufmanDR@town-and-country.org>, Copeland, John R. <CopelandJR@town-and-country.org>, Olsen, Mary E. <OlsenM@town-and-country.org> 



Subject: 
Sanders Hauling and Disposal 

Size: 
8 KB 

It has been brought to my attention that Sanders Hauling and Disposal (previously Robert Sanders Hauling) has decided to stop providing solid waste services and will be going out of business.  They have had some personnel, family and equipment issues which have recently manifested into an insurmountable situation.  They have contacted Meridian Waste and made arrangements for continued service to their existing customers for at least the remainder of the current billing cycle.  As always, each resident / subdivision has the right to choose their hauler.  If they wish to continue service with Meridian, it is suggested that they contact the main office at 291-3131 to confirm their continued service.  If they wish to alter their service provider, the remaining haulers are: 
Allied Waste 636-947-5959
Meridian Waste 314-291-3131
Waste Management 314-506-4700
 Concerned residents can be referred to me if they need more information.
Craig J. Wilde, P.E.
Director of Public Works
City of Town and Country, MO
ACCOUNTANT CHANGES:  After my complaints that having the same accountant for over 16 years was not good accounting practices, despite my absence at the last meeting, Phil Behnen amended the accounting ordinance and we hired a new accountant.   (A small victory!)

ALL IN THE FAMILY:    It is always nice being in an area with a low crime rate.  One of the advantages is that the local cops have time to spend on investigations of smaller crimes.  When I worked as a cop in and later as an enforcement investigator Montgomery County, Maryland a county of 1 million, the police department’s detectives did not investigate thefts under $10,000 or bad check cases unless they were for $5,000 and up. 

Here in Town and Country the police detectives can work a single case for two or three weeks.  They also will follow up on minor crimes like car break-ins. 

Recently after some thefts from parked cars during freshmen football games at CBC on two different occasions, the detectives staked out the parking lot for a third game.  They quickly made an arrest of a 42-year-old man.  This information was shared with all the residents on the police department’s email list and with the board of aldermen.

What was the connection between the thefts at three freshmen football games?  The thief was a CBC player’s father.  That has to make it a little uncomfortable at the awards banquet.       

LITTERING II:  I have mentioned recently and again last year, how in September of 2008 I caught a landscaper hired by the Thornhill subdivision dumping cut branches and other debris into a creek next to the new and very large house on Thornhill Drive.  I watched as the landscaper dumped this debris from the road down a 10-12 foot drop into the creek.  The police were called and did nothing other than make them clean it up. I complained.  Big investigation…the landscapers suddenly claimed they were just storing the debris in the creek and the cop said he did not see them dump anything. (I know…I did.)

I felt somewhat vindicated that it just isn’t me the cops ignore when called to dumping complaints. On Thursday I got a complaint from a resident who lives on Weidman Road whose property backs up to Summerhill Lane. The resident said they were watching a landscaping company dump leaves and limbs from a home on Summerhill onto their property and into a creek. The resident said they called the police and an officer responded but nothing much happened. 

I called and left an e-mail message with the Assistant Police Chief Gary Hoelzer.  Here is our exchanged on the first day. 

Alderman Hoffmann,

We responded to an “anonymous” complaint of leaves being dumped on property off of Summerhill. The caller didn’t want to get involved nor leave a call back number. Our officer responded and observed a lawn company dumping leaves on the Hoffstetter property near a creek (not in the creek). He pointed out to the employee that he was obviously dumping leaves off of the property of the person on Summerhill who was employing him and that the complainant was concerned about the creek. The employee said the leaves would be removed from the property. 

Captain Gary Hoelzer 

Town & Country Police Department
Thank you Gary...

If they were dumping on someone else's property...regardless who called, would that not be an on view violation meriting a citation?  Just curious.
John

----- Original Message ----- 

From: "Hoelzer, Capt. Gary A." <HoelzerGA@town-and-country.org>

To: "Hoffmann, Ald. John W" <johnhoffmann@charter.net>

Sent: Thursday, November 05, 2009 4:26 PM

Subject: RE: Hoffstetter

Point noted on the citation.
STEVE FONS TO THE RESCUE WITH MISINFORMATION:  Here is the next in a series of e-mails started by the property owner e-mailing the mayor and all the aldermen. 

 ----- Original Message ----- 
From: "Nancy Hoffstetter" <
To: <mayor@town-and-country.org>; <wrightlh@town-and-country.org>; 
<hoffmannjw@town-and-country.org>; <welbytj@town-and-country.org>; 
<fonssr@town-and-country.org>; <meylandsmithfj@town-and-country.org>; 
<behnenpj@town-and-country.org>; <karneyda@town-and-country.org>
Sent: Thursday, November 05, 2009 5:38 PM
Subject: Litter Ordinance involving leaf clean up


 We have lived at 1000/1004 Weidman Rd. for the past 17 years and in ward 
 one for 18 years before that. Part of our property backs up to homes on 
 Summerhill Dr.   For several years the Horner family at 21 Summerhill has 
 had a lawn service taking care of leaves in the fall.  This year the 
 company they hired, again blew the leaves on to a tarp and then dumped 
 them in to one of the creeks runs on to our property at the south west of 
 21 Summerhill. In the past we have not been happy about their practice but 
 have not complained.  This year we have seen more erosion problems from 
 the creeks that run from Summerhill.  Having more leaves filling this 
 creek is a major issue for us. This area is a recognized storm water 
 problem area.  On November 5th I called a complaint to the police 
 department about the leaf dumping.  An officer arrived and [I believe] 
 told them to stop dumping leaves in the creek and to clean up. The workers 
 did not do a very good job with the cleanup.  There is a mountain of 
 leaves still in and around the creek.  We would appreciate your or police 
 attention addressing this problem and also wish the city would again 
 inform and make  clear to all residents not to use the creeks as their 
 personal trash can.
 your down stream neighbors.
 Armand and Nancy Hoffstetter
  

HERE COMES THE GOOD PART:

Armand and Nancy, thank you for sharing your concerns in reference to a 
neighbor dumping yard waste/leafs in the creek.

This has been a concern of mine as well for a number of years, where I have 
expressed my concerns at City Hall indicating we need to have a Ordinance 
with a hefty fine for anybody caught dumping in the creeks. This is in my 
opinion a major reason why we have erision problems and flooding in our 
creeks because of debris that has been dumped there by residence.

I attempted to make it manditory that all residence have to contract with 
their Waste Hauler for yard waste pick up just over a year ago when I was 
the Commission Chairman for the Solid Waste Task Force. Unfortunatly I did 
not have the support from the other Alderman and Commission members. They 
felt that individual rights were more important then the City dictating or 
deciding who was going to be their Waste Hauler and what services were 
required from the various companies that now provide service in the City. 
You may want to contact the Mayor and share that this is a very important 
issue that needs to be addressed in the very near future.

Thanks again.

Steve Fons
Alderman Ward 3

JUST A MINUTE STEVE:  Here is an update on reality:

----- Original Message ----- 

From: "John Hoffmann" <johnhoffmann@charter.net>

To: "Steve Fons" <steve.fons@att.net>; "Nancy Hoffstetter" < >; <mayor@town-and-country.org>; <wrightlh@town-and-country.org>; <hoffmannjw@town-and-country.org>; <welbytj@town-and-country.org>; <fonssr@town-and-country.org>; <meylandsmithfj@town-and-country.org>; <behnenpj@town-and-country.org>; <karneyda@town-and-country.org>

Cc: "Hoelzer, Capt. Gary A." <HoelzerGA@town-and-country.org>

Sent: Friday, November 06, 2009 12:46 PM

Subject: Re: Litter Ordinance involving leaf clean up

 Ordinance 210.290 has been on the books for years and makes it illegal to 
 throw or place ANY DEBRIS on private property or in waters or on banks.   I 
 don't think we need any new ordinance since we already have one.  It would 
 have been nice if the cops enforced this when they were called by the 
 Hoffstetters.
 
 We need the police to enforce it and for the Board and Mayor to send a 
 message to the prosecutor and judge that we would expect them to do a better 
 job with littering than they are currently doing with repeat drunk drivers. 
 But if the police don't cite them when called, it is hard to expect the PA 
 and Judge to do anything.
 
 John Hoffmann


SARCASTIC OR SINCERE…YOU BE THE JUDGE: 

  

----- Original Message ----- 

From: "Hoelzer, Capt. Gary A." <HoelzerGA@town-and-country.org>

To: "Hoffmann, Ald. John W" <johnhoffmann@charter.net>

Cc: "Copeland, John R." <CopelandJR@town-and-country.org>

Sent: Friday, November 06, 2009 12:49 PM

Subject: RE: Litter Ordinance involving leaf clean up

Thank you very much for your concern.

THE LAST WORD SO FAR:

 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: "John Hoffmann" <johnhoffmann@charter.net>

To: "Hoelzer, Capt. Gary A." <HoelzerGA@town-and-country.org>

Cc: "Copeland, John R." <CopelandJR@town-and-country.org>

Sent: Friday, November 06, 2009 1:01 PM

Subject: Re: Litter Ordinance involving leaf clean up

 This is twice in 14 months where the police have been called to dumping in a 
 creek and nothing happened.
 
 Alderman Fons was trying to put this onto the prosecutor, judge and 
 aldermen.  That was not where it belonged.
 
 The delivery of municipal service is always a concern.
 
 John Hoffmann
SEWER LATERAL INSURANCE BILL TO TAKE ISSUE TO THE VOTERS:  I filed a bill crafted by city attorney Steve Garrett to place on the April ballot the issue if Town and Country should have a Sewer Lateral Insurance Program that would cost residents $28 a year.  This goes to the voters and can not be decided by the Board of Aldermen.  In the past the Board of Aldermen have not seen fit to allow the voters to decide this issue.  This year the city Finance Commission recommended not allowing the voters to decide, because it would be more bureaucracy and $4,000 or $5,000 to a homeowner to repair a collapsed sewer pipe was basically chump change. 

I think the voters should have the right to decide and not the members of the Finance Commission.  If you have an opinion on this let the mayor and your alderperson know. 

BEAUTIFICATION GRANTS:  Please keep in mind that a budget for 2010 we are supposed to pass  in one month includes a reduction in city wide services, a deficit,  reduction in positions in the police department, an employee salary freeze, layoffs and the elimination of Beautification Grants…but we are considering two Beautification Grants now at the end of 2009 for $5,000 each.  

Yes…employees without raises expected to do more work…and possibly be laid off…but let’s give $10,000 for folks to use to fix up private property.

One of the grant requests is from the Bellerive Country Club Grounds Subdivision.  Yes every time I drive down Ladue Road my heart goes out to the people who have to live on the Bellerive Country Club Grounds and I want to find some way to give them $5,000.            

Actually Ward 4 Alderman Phil Behnen let the cat out of the bag at a recent meeting, when he said he expected this request.  He added that the subdivision did not wait for the grant to be issued, but did all the work in July, because one resident wanted to videotape his daughter entering the subdivision on a horse drawn carriage for her wedding. 

There was a wind storm that knocked over a number of trees at the entrance to the Bellerive Country Club Grounds.  The subdivision replaced them, but also wants us to pay for the removal of the dead trees and stump grinding.  Folks that work would not fall under the description of a Beautification Grant that is basic maintenance.  Routine maintenance is 1/3 of the total cost of this grant request. 

I am telling you this is another example of how the super rich get even richer. 

Here is my position in an e-mail I sent to a trustee asking for my support for this Beautification Grant:

Here is the issue I currently face.
 

We are looking at least for a 26% drop in sales tax revenue for 2010.  We are eliminating branch chipping, training, the Fire and Ice and Fall Festival from the 2010 budget. Mayor Dalton's budget for 2010 eliminates beautification grants, some park maintenance, funding for a number of commissions, grants and a drastic reduction in deer management.  We are also looking at employee salary freezes, not filling vacant positions and possible layoffs.   The finance commission is also recommending reinstatement of a city property tax. 
 

The Conservation Commission constantly does not look at the overall picture when voting for these grants. Also Alderman Fons has not shown a big interest in keeping up with the budget process.  The only aldermen to attend budget meetings have been Phil Behnen who is the chair of the finance commission, David Karney and myself.   
 

I voted against a number of beautification grants earlier this year when we had not allotted any funds for the grants. Beautification grants were not in the 2009 budget, but were added half way through the year.   We have since made the allotments, but now with the budget shortfall facing us for the next few years it will be hard to vote for more beautification grants.  It is hard to vote for your beatification grant when I know that employees are likely to be laid off due to a lack of funds.  Think of the impact to an employee and their family with a reduction in salary or loss of a job versus a beautification grant.  
 

While damage to just trees may not be covered by insurance, damage to signs and other improvements should be covered.  Did you have insurance coverage? 
 

Even if I vote against this grant I have to think it is likely to pass, because the current board has not shown a willingness to face reality in the upcoming revenue shortfalls. 
 

If this bleak picture for 2010 was not facing us I would be happy to vote for your grant.  Now it would be a very difficult decision.   
 

John Hoffmann
Alderman Ward 2
Finally the folks in the Huntington Farm subdivision want $5,000 for a new lighted sign out by the South Outer Forty Service Road.  I take the same position with them.   

CARTOON:

[image: image4.png]Tronically, the pedegtirian he hit,
becauce he wag on hig cell phone wag
the guy he wag on the phone with.





Top of Form

PAGE  
11

